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The industry of our discontent 
Our manufacturing sector is a permanent fixture of the emergency room, with occasional 
visitations to the intensive care unit. It consists largely of 70-year-old infants, whose nurses 
partake generously of the amnesty schemes dealing with foreign assets. Increasingly, the ailing 
manufacturing sector resembles the 'Curious Case of Benjamin Button', who aged backwards - 
growing younger as he grew older. 
 
Doctors handling the ailing infant have also got hardwired to the programme designed in the last 
century. Their medicine chest consists solely of pain relievers, despite the advanced stage of the 
disease. Advisor Industries and Commerce's diagnosis is illustrative. For textiles it is back to raw 
cotton, for engineering industry it is revival of Engineering Development Board, for reforms it is 
finding a soft landing for the losers. Sounds eerily familiar, something we recall hearing nineteen 
years ago when he first appeared on the Ministerial firmament. 
 
It will be an interesting case study to examine why our governments remain stuck in a time warp. 
Lips keep changing but you read the same tested and failed recipes. ZAB upended Ayub's 
industrialization model and since then we have been fixated with the search for a clone that is 
different in appearance but genetically Ayubian -where profits are private and losses public. 
 
One key finding to come out of the case study will be government's persistent reliance on getting 
medicine from the source that is the cause of its sufferings (to crudely paraphrase Meer). The 
reason is simple. Government has no research capability of its own. It sets up 'Task forces', 
consisting of interested parties, to throw up 'solutions' that have the risk of policy capture writ 
large. Saying 'advice is theirs but decision ours' doesn't quite wash. 
 
The research (call it knowledge) incapacity is compounded by the way we appoint senior civil 
servants who, regardless of what the voluble Information Minister asserts, play a crucial role in 
policy formulation. If you appoint a Secretary who has never served in any capacity in the 
Ministry he now heads he learns on the job. Guess who his tutors are? Interested parties, adept at 
clothing their 'advice' in national interest! It shouldn't come as a surprise if you find personal 
interest stitched to the national interest jacket lapels. 
 
We fall for the seductive appeal of 'import substitution'. 'Make in Pakistan' gets our adrenaline 
going. Hurrah to all that, but where is the reality check? Is there a single government study 
available that spells out the costs of import substitution - and the success probability even if we 
throw in everything? 
 
Literature warns us of limits to import substitution - unless it is putting imported things together; 
packaging of one form or the other. A viable domestic base of producer goods industry, market 
size, quality manpower, and sound and affordable physical infrastructure are the primary 



determinants of feasible import substitution. Domestic availability of raw materials is way down 
the list. 
 
We are deficient in all the primary determinants. ZAB understood the imperative of producer 
goods industry, the first building block of indigenous manufacture. Steel Mills, HMC, HEC, 
HFF, PMTF were set up towards this end. Advisor Industries will do well to study why these 
building blocks have become so shaky. If he is told they failed because of poor management or 
political shenanigans he should look again. He should look for structural flaws and how personal 
interest blindsided national interest. Unless we can come to grips with the issues of basic 
industry import substitution will remain a pipe dream. 
 
Uncompetitiveness sums up the malaise that our manufacturing is suffering from. We address 
that by providing more protection, and where our resources allow subsidies and concessions. 
Isn't this like trying to cure the symptoms and not the disease? Isn't this why such few infants 
have advanced to adulthood? Isn't it like looking for a needle in the haystack to find ones that are 
globally competitive? 
 
Captains of industry have failed, as much as the government has, in making our manufacturing 
so febrile. 
 
Government contributes to uncompetitiveness through under- provisioning of physical 
infrastructure, appalling state of human development, and a deranged regulatory regime that 
exacerbates 'cost of doing business'. To its credit, the private sector has learnt to develop 
collaterals to circumvent these blockages. But it is truly stymied by policy uncertainty. Without 
an informed idea of the shape of things to come - taxation, credit policy, exchange and interest 
rates, regulatory regime - a casino-like mentality takes over. Business decisions get determined 
by the wheels of fortune rather than strategic planning. 
 
Government tries to assuage through poorly designed incentives. This morphs into perverse 
incentives as business leaders spend more time courting the officialdom than in enhancing 
productivity or innovation. The government often reneges on its commitments too, as Engro 
Fertilizer learnt to its cost; or the kind of inquisition IPPs and LNG terminals now face. Where 
misdemeanor is suspected investigations are best done quietly. Creating uproar before full 
investigations is disruptive and sends the wrong message to investors. 
 
Government has to find a way to reward greater productivity, technological diffusion, and 
innovation; and not throw 'blanket incentives' that promote inefficiencies and rent seeking. Low 
cost foreign suppliers will keep threatening domestic manufacturers if productivity differentials 
persist. World productivity index continues to grow; ours continues to decline (to 1.3% from 
above 4% in the 80s). Even India and Bangladesh have been posting impressive productivity 
gains. 
 
Productivity differentials when accompanied with increased costs of production put you at a 
serious competitive disadvantage. Higher costs of production are almost invariably a function of 
a country's import tariff regime. We may use tariffs to protect a few, but they have a habit of 
increasing production costs of all as duties and taxes always have a snowballing effect. 



 
Government also has to recognize that it cannot protect and promote every industry. It will have 
to be selective. Before the Advisor lunges into revival of manufacturing the government will be 
well-advised to determine the 'win-win' criteria - a convergence of industrial growth and public 
welfare. Employment, exports, revenues, backward and forward linkages suggest themselves. 
 
And it won't harm the government to listen to Ernest Liu: focus on industry network structure - 
input/output matrix - as China and Korea did. We are sure Atif Mian, who drew our attention to 
this, will be happy to assist. 
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